Approved

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

October 26, 2011 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, October 26, 2011 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Guy Giunta and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 









  1.1
Elizabeth Merry Re: Resignation – Mrs. Merry informed the Board that she has moved to Laconia and would be resigning from the Master Plan Advisory Committee, the ZBA, the Old Home Day Committee, as the Town's Moderator and the Historic District Commission. Mrs. Merry requested to remain on the Historic District Commission because she has taken the lead on the work that has been taking place. Chair Nickerson asked TA Veloski to check with Town Counsel regarding the issue. Mrs. Merry suggested the BOS consider asking Dick Gardner to be Moderator. Mrs. Merry stated she has been getting organized and found some old pictures of Sanbornton that may be good to include in the Town Report. Mrs. Merry noted the Town is a certified local government, so you can apply for federal funds to fix historic buildings. The Board thanked Liz Merry for doing such a great job for the Town.   






  
 

2.0  Budget 










  2.1
Fire Department (4220) –  Chief Dexter provided the BOS with his own budget sheets including all proposed warrant articles. Chief Dexter informed the Board he has moved some things around. Line 4220-357, Chief Dexter stated he has increased this line because he would like to purchase 8 new radios, to upgrade the department's narrow band. Line 4220-665, Chief Dexter stated dry hydrants should be worked on in the spring because the department relies on them. Chair Nickerson asked the Chief to look at decreasing the budget a little. Chief Dexter replied he can look but is not recommending a decrease and would look at it again. Chief Dexter stated the numbers for this year are tracking well and he would rather give money back than be over budget. Chief Dexter noted that he needs to review the dues & subscriptions line (560). Chief Dexter discussed the “Vile of Life” project that will be held Saturday morning at the Franklin VFW at 7:30 a.m. (breakfast) then 8:30 a.m. Chief Dexter stated the Fire Departments new vehicles may reduce maintenance costs next year by a couple of grand with the manufacturer's warranties. Chair Nickerson asked Chief Dexter to consider purchasing four (4) pagers instead of all eight (8) and Chief Dexter replied he would consider that idea.  The total budget has increased to $312,388 dollars (1%). 
  




  2.2 Emergency Management (4291) –  The total budget is $2,873 dollars.

  2.3 E 9-1-1 (4292) – Level funded at  $4 dollars. 


                          2.4
Forest Fire Control (4290) – Level funded at $1,503 dollars. 







3.0  Fire Department - Update 





  

  3.1 Fire Prevention – Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize Chief Dexter to spend $554 dollars to purchase fire prevention materials. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 





  3.2 Protective Clothing – Warrant article funds – Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize Chief Dexter to purchase $1,775 dollars for the rope-less system escape harness bag without nine evacuation ropes. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 






  
  3.3 Capital Reserve Funds – The BOS reviewed a memo that provided last week. Chief Dexter stated he has been looking at at the equipment & capital expenditures for the Fire Truck. Chief Dexter referred to the allocation spreadsheet attached to the memo that goes up to the year 2065. Chief Dexter recommended the BOS consider increasing the capital expenditure for the Fire Truck to $70K until 2021, due to the close ages of Engine #1 (2001) and Engine #2 (2002). Chief Dexter stated the increase would create a four year gap between the engines, so the department does not decimate its CRF.  Chief Dexter noted that eventually it will be a self sustaining fund. The Board thanked Chief Dexter for bringing this issue forward.  
  






 













4.0  Old Business 









  4.1
Bay and Upper Bay Road -  Binder will be placed from the Church to Collieson this week, Leavitt & Bay Road will be paved next week and 300-400 feet of under drain has been installed on Leavitt Road as well. Pike is doing a nice job.  


  4.2
Town Beach  – The project is being marked out.   





                  



  








5.0  New Business    






  
            
  5.1 Town Roads  – Chair Nickerson stated he would like to raise a “red flag”, from 2009 to 2011 the Town has spent close to $5 million dollars on roads. Chair Nickerson noted the Town of Tilton has five people with 31 miles of roads and Sanbornton has 108 miles of roads with the same amount of people, the Board needs to start thinking about the Highway Crew & its Equipment. Jeff Jenkins noted if there is no money put into a road over a period of ten years then the road will need to be rebuilt, like Steele Hill.   

5.2 CIP -  Chair Nickerson stated at the CIP Meeting, the engineering study on building another building to replace the Town Office and moving the Police Department to the existing Town Offices was discussed. The CIP Committee has recommended the Board prepare something for Town Meeting this year and consider combining a bond to build one building and renovate the other. Chair Nickerson noted there was not an older study/plan and suggested TA Veloski placed an ad for engineering of the new building. Jeff Jenkins stated the Budget Committee studied the site on Meeting House Road but there were steep slopes and wetlands. Jeff Jenkins noted the property that is for sale would take a lot to renovate and the Town should make the most of its assets without wasting money through the “Domino Effect”. Jeff Jenkins stated that in 1987' the Town Office building was deemed outdated and once the highway truck leases have ended, then it might be the time to balance the taxes with a $1.5 million bond to hire an engineer and see what is needed. Jeff Jenkins noted currently parking is an issue but the Police Department does not generate parking and the Board would need money for the engineer first. Tabled for further discussion.         






  5.3 Health Officer - Assistant – TA Veloski stated Health Officer Tobin has suggested that Bob Ward be his assistant because he will be out. TA Veloski noted HO Tobin was recently used to look at the gazebo at the Town Hall and one of the supports need work. Faith Tobin is checking with the Grange regarding donating some wood because Senior projects are no longer conducted. Selectman Guinta made a motion to temporarily appoint Bob Ward as the Town's Health Officer. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.                    

 


  5.4 Hydraulic Hose Fittings – Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize Director Thayer to purchase hydraulic hose fittings in the amount of $1,856.80 dollars and hose in the amount of $1,138.14 dollars. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 








  5.5
Carbide cutting edges & cover plates – Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize Director Thayer to purchase carbide cutting edges in the amount of $3,660 dollars plus cover plates in the amount of $559 dollars. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.



  

  5.6 Sand – Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize Director Thayer to purchase sand from Kip Cormier in the amount of $375 per ton. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   



  
 
  5.7
Sanitation Budget – TA Veloski stated the budget has been redone to include the additional staff hours (+$350 dollars). 






  5.8 E-mail for Attorney Kate Miller Re: Metrocast Franchise Agreement – Chair Nickerson made a motion to sign an extension through March 30, 2012 until a new franchise is adopted.  Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   





  



  5.9 Flag placement  – The Board will think about the issue.  





 











6.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.  












7.0  Review and Approve Draft Minutes 






  7.1 10/19/2011 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, October 19, 2011. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of October 19, 2011 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 



            

  7.2
10/24/11 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Monday, October 24, 2011. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of October 24, 2011 without corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 






          




8.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 




9.0  Assessing and Code Enforcement – None at this time.  














10.0  Correspondence - The BOS reviewed.  




        



  
 





11.0 Town Administrator’s Report    




                                   11.1 Safety Classes – TA Veloski informed the BOS that he has forwarded a list to the DPW. 

 







            11.2 Storage Trailer – The Police Department feels building a storage shed would look better. 














12.0 Selectman's Reports 








    12.1 Historic District Commission – Selectman Giunta stated the HDC would like to see the shutters at the Town Hall fixed and a stockade placed around the Police Departments propane tanks. Selectman Giunta noted the HDC is glad the overhang over the Town Clerk's door is being replaced. Chair Nickerson stated he would discuss a 3-piece fence with Earl Leighton.  






            12.2 Planning Board – Selectman Ober informed the Board that the PB is waiting for changes from the HDC regarding the proposed changes to Article #9 of the Zoning Ordinance. 









    12.3 DPW – TA Veloski noted that Johnny VanTassel is back working at the Highway Garage. The BOS asked TA Veloski to set a meeting up with John Thayer & June Plummer for two weeks from tonight. 




    

 



13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:13 p.m.















14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 2, 2011 @ 6:30 pm. at the Town Offices.
 






Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

10/26/2011

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


